

## Fighting fires.

### Jean-Far Eustache de Saint-Far's contribution to the debate on fireproof constructions in France at the end of the eighteenth century

---

#### Lia Romano

Department of Architecture, Università degli Studi di Napoli Federico II

#### Introduction

In the second half of the eighteenth century, in particular during the last decades of the Old Regime, Paris became a vital centre of innovative experimentations on materials and techniques able to improve the fire resistance of buildings. The capital of the Kingdom was affected by daily fires which jeopardized its cultural and architectural heritage. At the same time, due to the scarce availability of wood, a material widely used in French buildings, alternative construction techniques were required. As testified by the success of the treatise published by the Count d'Espie (1708-1792) in 1754 [1], the theme of fireproof constructions and the research of materials capable of replacing wood, appeared of great concern. In the following decades, experiences and experimentations aimed at reducing the risk of fire spread multiplied. Architects, inventors and artisans contributed actively to the development of new materials and systems that would replace traditional timber floor framing as well as wooden vaults and domes.

In this cultural context the figure of the artist-engineer Jean Far Eustache de Saint-Far (1746-1828) [2] is to be considered. As outlined by Prof. Antoine Picon, Saint-Far belonged to the first generations of artists-engineers who studied at the *École des Ponts et Chaussées* in Paris, representing the last offshoot of a professional category with a solid humanistic formation and a strong practical experience. Saint-Far was a versatile technician, engaged on many professional fronts: as well as being an engineer of the *Corps des Ponts et Chaussées* and architect of hospitals, he was also interested in constructive strategies to improve fire resistance of buildings as testified by his rich journalistic production published in the *Journal des bâtiments civils et des arts*. In fact, in 1785 he developed a lightweight and fireproof construction system for vaults and domes using hollow clay pots, reinterpreting a Roman-Byzantine technique and transforming what was once an ancient "technical object" into an artistic one with aesthetic and cultural traits too. His invention was positively evaluated by the Academies of Architecture and Science in Paris as well as by the *Bureau de consultation des Arts et Métiers*, inaugurating a season of interesting experimentations often associated with wrought iron.

In the light of these considerations, the paper deepens Saint-Far's contribution to the debate on fireproof constructions in France at the end of the eighteenth century. The study reconstructs the genesis of his inventions through the critical reading of documents preserved in the Parisian archives (*Archives Nationales* and *Archives du Musée des Arts et Métiers*) providing a small advancement in the history of fire engineering in France [3]. Moreover, the proposed subject fits within the current literature on the figures of architects-engineers-artisans and

## *Fighting fires.*

### *Jean-Far Eustache de Saint-Far's contribution to the debate on fireproof constructions in France at the end of the eighteenth century*

on the role of the technical invention in the Age of Enlightenment [4]: both are themes of interest for Architecture but also for human and social sciences.

## **The debate on fireproof construction in Paris in the second half of the 18th century**

An interesting paper published last year by Prof. David Garrioch highlighted the reasons why Paris did not experience devastating fires at urban scale in the seventeenth and in the eighteenth century, unlike London and other European cities [5]. The combination of interconnected factors saved Paris from the destruction of large parts of its urban fabric, allowing fires to be confined to individual buildings. Specifically, the use of relatively fire-resistant building materials, such as limestone, brick and gypsum (besides hardwood, of course) together with the absence in the city centre of industries representing a high fire risk, were some of the reasons which contributed to protect the French capital city from burning [6]. In addition, Paris had regulations and controls which, apparently, were more stringent than in London. In such way, Paris managed to prevent the countless isolated fires that struck its architectural heritage from spreading to large parts of the city.

Despite a favourably privileged situation compared to London, the issue of fire prevention accompanied the reflections of French scholars and technicians throughout the Age of Enlightenment. The challenge was not how to limit the extent of fires in the city but how to prevent the destruction of important public buildings. The seventeenth and the eighteenth centuries, in fact, were characterized by fires which, although isolated, damaged important edifices and works such as the *Palais de Justice* (1618), the *Petit Pont* (1718), the *Chambre des Comptes* (1744), the *Hôtel-Dieu* (1737 and 1772) and the *Opéra* (1763 and 1781).

These were in part the reasons that led the Count d'Espie to publish in 1754 his treatise on the construction of tile vaults and of a new fire-resistant vaulted roof, the so-called *Comble Briqueté* [7]. Its aim, clearly stated in the text, was to find a method that would make incombustible the French warehouses and arsenals, used for war purposes. According to his research, he found the answer in the use of bricks. Following his example, some years later the architect-engineer Léonard Racle (1736-1791) planned and built in the region of *Auvergne-Rhône-Alpes* (Pont-le-Vaux) a fire-resistant house without wood, entirely in bricks [8]. Incidentally, the need to find alternatives to wood did not stop here. In fact, we must not forget the experimentations of the royal architect Jacques-Germain Soufflot (1713-1780) which proposed the use of wrought iron in many of his projects. For example, in the stair hall leading to the *Grande Galerie* of the Louvre Museum in Paris, he designed a roof framed entirely in wrought iron which, in addition to being a daring technical experiment, was fireproof too [9].

The fire which struck the *Opéra* of Paris in 1781 was the occasion for a renewed reflection on the theme. In the same year the architect Nicolas Le Camus de Mézières (1721-1789) published a *mémoire* suggesting a new method to render the overall theatre incombustible [10]. He started by denouncing the countless fires that hit the city and proposed to eliminate one of the cause by avoiding the employ of wood in each part of construction. For the masonry and the vaults he proposed the use of limestone and brick respectively. In contrast, the ceilings, the bridges, the doors and the loges were planned using iron combined with brick, limestone and gypsum. Lastly, he suggested to replace the wallpaper and the curtain, highly flammable, with copper plates. A fire-resistant construction, which, albeit expensive, would have been more resilient than a wooden one. The following year, the master carpenter and entrepreneur Jean Pierre Ango (1739-1815) together with the master locksmith Pérard de Montreuil, presented the plans and the model of an incombustible performance hall [11]. As well as Le Camus de Mézières, they considered the iron as a potential and valid substitute for large wooden carpentry.

Moreover, in addition to the problems related to fires, the increasing price of wood between the eighteenth and the nineteenth century, caused by the scarcity of raw material and its massive use in all area of construction, should also be taken into account [12]. In fact, the need to reserve wood supplies for the French Navy led Jean Far Eustache de Saint-Far to propose his invention in 1785.

### **The contribution of the artist-engineer Jean Far Eustache de Saint-Far**

Jean Far Eustache de Saint-Far, to whom the re-invention of hollow clay pots (*briques* or *poteries creuses*) is attributed, was born in Paris on 11th March 1746. Considering his career path, which we will not dwell on entirely in this paper, he was a particularly versatile scientist-artist able to deal with issues related both to the urban scale (i.e. the plan for the city of Mayence, nowadays Mainz in Germany), and to the architectural one (in 1782 he was awarded of the title of architect of hospitals).

In June 1764, at the age of 18, he was received as a student at the *École des Ponts et Chaussées* where he was soon noticed by the director Jean-Rodolphe Perronet (1708-1794), who involved him in the construction site of the Bridge of Neuilly. The young engineer, in fact, in 1772 became *Sous ingénieur de la Généralité* of Paris and, thanks to Perronet, realized some of the drawings of the bridge published between 1782 and 1789 [13].

In the 1770s, he took also part to the construction of the harbours in Honfleur and Cherbourg, developing his competences as a designer of works at urban scale. The involvement of young engineers in State work allowed, on one hand, to provide for the constant shortage of personnel and, on the other hand, to train the new generations of technicians in the field [14]. Thanks to these assignments, Saint-Far gained the trust of Daniel Charles Trudaine (1703-1769), the promoter of the *école*, who encouraged him to study the French and the Italian hydraulic works [15].

Hence, in 1775 Saint-Far travelled to France by analysing many channels among which the seventeenth century Loing channel, the Briare (1642) and the Orleans channel (1692). The following year he went to Italy where he focused on the hydraulic channels near Bologna and Vicenza as well as on the ancient water mains in Rome. Unfortunately, no drawings or descriptions of this journey have been found [16].

The trip was certainly a source of inspiration, considering that in 1778, on his return from Italy, he replicated, in the atelier of the Windsor brothers, some Arabesque decoration of Italian inspiration on wallpaper, as proof of his creative talent. As a matter of fact, this short journey was particularly useful to Saint-Far not only for studying the Italian hydraulic system but also for acquiring knowledge on both ancient construction techniques and new particular inventions of the time. We know, in fact, thanks to an Italian journal, the *Memoria per le belle Arti*, that Saint-Far came in contact with the Italian architect Leonardo Massimiliano de Vegni (1731-1801), and that he was interested in his technique to produce bas-reliefs and others works, through a process known as *plastica dei tartari* [17].

Additionally, the study of the ancient roman monuments gave him the inspiration, ten years later, in 1785, to reinterpret and reinvent the ancient roman-byzantine construction technique in hollow clay pots. In a document preserved in the archive of the *Musée des Arts et Métiers* of Paris, the artist-engineer explained the origin of his invention. He wrote that, after his stay in Italy, he had put this idea aside until a specimen of hollow clay pot from Rome was donated to the Academy of Architecture by a French scholar [18]. It was in this occasion that he realised the opportunity to transform this object into a constructive process with a great potential. Specifically, the

### *Fighting fires.*

#### *Jean-Far Eustache de Saint-Far's contribution to the debate on fireproof constructions in France at the end of the eighteenth century*

hollow clay pots would have made it feasible to build lightweight and fire-resistant structures as well as to reserve good quality wood (the so-called *bois de brin*) for the Navy, whose shortage forced the French to import it from abroad. Saint-Far highlighted the innovative nature of his invention and pointed out the difference between his practical approach in reading the ancient monuments and that of many other travellers interested mainly in the formal aspects of architecture. In his letter he implied that he studied in depth buildings in ruin without any decoration which, for this reason, were not of interest to other artists. Unfortunately, he does not specify which buildings and therefore his architectural references are unknown.

Hence, in 1785 Saint-Far presented a dissertation dedicated to the use of hollow clay pots for the construction of vaults and slabs at the Royal Academy of Architecture and at the Royal Academy of Science [19]. The author declared that the idea of building vaults using this construction system derived from the examples found in ancient Roman and Byzantine buildings and that despite its great potential, this construction system was ignored and no longer used in Italy [20]. The first essay was submitted during the session of the Royal Academy of Architecture in Paris on 9th May 1785 and evaluated by a commission composed of Michel-Barthélemy Hazon (1722-1822), Antoine-François Peyre (1739-1823), Charles-Axel Guillaumot (1730-1807) and Étienne-Louis Boullée (1728-1799).

In the following days, the architects of the commission went to Mr Gobelet's laboratory, a trusted master-tiler involved in many Parisian construction sites, who was the material executor of the Saint-Far's innovative ideas. In order to allow a correct evaluation of the system by the commission, he made three prototypes of vaults made up of hollow clay pots of different shapes and sizes, subjecting them to weather conditions and variable loads. Moreover, he placed metal tie rods on the extrados so as to contain the thrust generated by the vaults on the vertical partitions and to limit the swelling of the gypsum. The Commission showed great enthusiasm for the innovative construction technique, highlighting the possibility of using it instead of wooden systems. The numerous advantages related to the lightness and non-combustibility of the material were appreciated too. Furthermore, it was recommended the use of top quality lime mortar instead of gypsum, whose poor resistance to weathering and the tendency to swell during the drying phase represented vulnerability factors difficult to control. The technicians finished the report praising the construction system and considering it susceptible to possible variations depending on the location and the type of construction to be carried out.

The same memory was evaluated a few months later, on the occasion of the assembly of the 6th September 1785 also by the Royal Academy of Sciences in Paris and by a commission composed of Louis-Claude Cadet (1731-1799), Antoine François de Fourcroy (1755-1809) and Charles Augustin de Coulomb (1736-1806). In particular, the latter proposed to Saint-Far to carry out load tests to verify the behaviour of the vaulted systems and to evaluate their actual resistance and reliability. The result of the experiments was positive and the academics approved the construction system whose success, nevertheless, appeared to be closely related to the level of quality of the hollow clay pots used. Finally, they pointed out that it was essential to carefully design and calculate these vaulted systems, assessing the pressure and the consequent thickness at each point of the construction [21]. Although they could not examine in detail all the prototypes presented by Saint-Far due to lack of time, the members, on the basis of the experiments conducted, considered the construction system worthy of approval as a valid and economical alternative to the expensive wooden carpentry.

*The controversial fortune of the construction technique in hollow clay pots at the end of the eighteenth century*

The construction technique was soon successfully tested in the Parisian buildings of the time [22]. It being understood that Saint-Far was not the only one who experimented with such a construction system: we know that in the same years the architects Jacques-Guillaume Legrand (1753-1807), Jacques Molinos (1743-1831) [23] and Jean-Jacques Lequeu (1757-1826) [24] had a similar idea and that some experiments had been carried out on the construction site of the *Palais Bourbon* in the mid-eighteenth century [25]. Nevertheless, he was the one who mostly contributed to the dissemination of the technique, thanks both to the dissertations presented to the Academies and to his articles published in the magazines of the time.

As stated by Saint-Far himself, he used the system in all the constructions joining the *Hôtel-Dieu* on the site of the *Petit Châtelet* where he worked as an engineer in the 1780s [26]. Moreover, the technique was employed in the vault of the archives in the *Palais de Justice* by the architect Jacques-Denis Antoine (1733-1801), in the Royal Palace, in the roof of the *Salon Carré* in the Louvre Museum (together with an iron structure) and for the roofing of the barrack in the *Grande Écurie* in Versailles. According to Saint-Far, the hollow clay pots were also used in many private houses in Paris and in *Île-de-France*, especially in Versailles and Rambouillet [27]. Anyway, the building that established the international success of the technique was the performance hall of the *Comédie Française* planned by the architect Victor Louis (1731-1800) in the 1780s.

Despite the great success of the construction system, Saint-Far did not seem to be entirely satisfied with it, considering that just a few years later, in 1802, he wrote an article explaining the reasons why hollow clay pots had not yet become commonly used [28]. On the occasion of a letter written to the editor of the magazine on possible methods to reduce the use of wood in civil construction, he highlighted how this system was still particularly expensive in the case of small spans. Furthermore, many carpenters and master builders did not employ it due to their unfamiliarity with the technique and some architects denied the real potential of the system [29]. This was the case of Jean-Baptiste Rondelet (1743-1829) which, in his *Traité théorique et pratique de l'art de bâtir*, in the paragraph dedicated to the *voûtes en poteries creuses*, denounced the excessive cost of the material and warned about the real convenience of the construction technique [30]. Clearly, the opinion of such a distinguished exponent of the French architectural world had to partially influence its diffusion and use. Rondelet also rejected the idea of building the new dome of the *Halle au Blé* in Paris in hollow clay pots, as some architects proposed after the fire occurred in 1802 [31], considering it unsuitable for covering large rooms [32].

Simultaneously, in the same years, in order to increase the knowledge of the construction system, Saint-Far wrote a letter to the *Bureau de Consultation des Arts et Métiers*, which, considering the value of the invention and the expenses incurred for the experiments, decided to grant him a prize and an honourable mention [33]. Taking this into account, it is evident how this theme was topical in the cultural debate of the period.

Saint-Far did not limit himself to the proposition of a single construction system. He was convinced of the need to reserve good quality wood for the Navy and was aware that the French construction world was not yet fully prepared to abandon its use. For these reasons, he explored ways of improving the strength of wood, as set out in an article published in 1802 [34]. On that occasion, he took in consideration a system invented in 1781 by an engineer known as Migneron and verified its success through various inspections of the architectures in which the technique had been used twenty years earlier. The method involved the chemical treatment of the wood not only to increase its resistance but also to facilitate its curvature and purify it from the sap, the main cause of the

## *Fighting fires.*

### *Jean-Far Eustache de Saint-Far's contribution to the debate on fireproof constructions in France at the end of the eighteenth century*

deterioration. In this way, it would have been possible to use newly felled wood in construction and replace the resistant oak wood with other less valuable and less expensive ones. Furthermore, in his opinion, the removal of sap from the wood would have made it non-flammable, thus increasing its fire resistance [35].

## **Conclusions**

It is clear from what has been exposed that Jean Far Eustache de Saint-Far was a figure of great creativity and innovation. His assiduous and active participation in the cultural debate of the time and his commitment to even very different fields (a triple role as architect, engineer and inventor) testify and confirm his multiple and versatile inclinations. Moreover, in the nineteenth century, the technique in hollow clay pots knew a great diffusion facilitated and supported by the passage from the artisanal production to the semi-industrial one [36]. It was certainly a highly innovative system which, due to its fireproof characteristics, was also widely used in the rest of Europe, starting with the United Kingdom in the late eighteenth century [37]. This subject, however, given its complexity, deserves a separate and additional dissertation.

## **Acknowledgments**

This study is part of a research carried out at the *Institut d'histoire moderne et contemporaine* (IHMC) of the University Paris 1 Panthéon-Sorbonne (15th May – 15th July 2019, tutor: prof. arch. Valérie Nègre). The research was funded by the *Fondation Maison des sciences de l'homme* of Paris and by the *Fondazione Luigi Einaudi onlus* of Turin (Programme ATLAS 2019, *Italie-France, Séjour de recherche post-doctoral*).

Title of the research: *Architecture, innovation et circulation des savoirs techniques entre l'Italie et la France (XVIIIe - XIXe siècles)*.

## **References**

- [1] M. le Comte d'Espie, *Manière de rendre toutes sortes d'édifices incombustibles, ou Traité sur la construction des voûtes, faites avec des briques et du plâtre, dites voûtes plates, et d'un toit de brique, sans charpente, appelé comble briqueté*, Paris: chez Duchesne Libraire, 1754.
- [2] B. Hartmann-Just, 'Eustache St. Far: Leben und Karriere eines "Ingénieur en chef" unter Napoleon', *Mainzer Zeitschrift*, 79/80, 1984/85, pp. 169-186; P. Tücks, 'Zur urbanistischen und architektonischen Gestaltung der Stadt Mainz während der napoleonischen Herrschaft: die Entwürfe von Jean Far Eustache St. Far', *In situ*, 1, 2009, pp. 7-26.
- [3] T. Bannister, 'The first iron-framed building', *The Architectural Review*, Vol.107, 640, Apr. 1950, pp. 231-246; A. Picon, *L'Invention de l'ingénieur moderne. L'École des ponts et chaussées, 1747-1851*. Paris: Presses de l'École nationale des ponts et chaussées, 1992; V. Nègre, *L'Art et la matière. Les Artisans, les architectes et la technique (1770-1830)*. Paris: Classiques Garnier, 2016.
- [4] A. Picon, *Architectes et ingénieurs au siècle des Lumières*. Marseille: Parenthèses, 1988, (trad.: *French architects and engineers in the age of the enlightenment*, Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 1992); L. Hilaire-Perez, *L'invention technique au siècle des Lumières*, Paris: Albin Michel, 2000; C. Cardinal, L. Hilaire-Perez, D. Spicq, M. Thebaud-Sorger, *L'Europe technicienne, XV<sup>e</sup>-XVIII<sup>e</sup> siècle*, Rennes: PUR, 2016; V. Nègre, L'art, (Note 3).

- [5] D. Garrioch, 'Why Didn't Paris Burn in the Seventeenth and Eighteenth Centuries?', *French Historical Studies*, vol. 42, No. 1, Feb. 2019, pp. 35-65.
- [6] Y. Carbonnier. 'Le bois contre la pierre dans la construction parisienne au XVIIIe siècle', *Mélanges de l'Ecole française de Rome*, 119, no. 2, 2007, pp. 261-67.
- [7] M. le Comte d'Espie, *incombustibles*, (Note 1).
- [8] V. Nègre, *L'art*, (Note 3), pp. 120-135.
- [9] T. Bannister, *iron-framed*, (Note 3), p. 233.
- [10] N. Le Camus de Mézières, *Mémoire sur la manière de rendre incombustible toute salle de spectacle*. Paris: chez Benoît Morin, 1781, 14pp.
- [11] V. Nègre, *L'art*, (Note 3), pp. 64-67; J.P. Ango, 'Projet d'une Salle de Spectacle pour l'Opéra, par M. Ango, Architecte', *Journal de littérature, des sciences et des arts*, Paris, vol. 3, 1782, pp. 81-82 ; J.P. Ango, 'Arts. Inventions. Moyen de préserver de l'Incendie les Édifices publics & particulier', *Affiches, annonces et avis divers*, Apr. 28th 1785, pp. 102-103.
- [12] A. Guillaume, *Bâtir la ville, révolutions industrielles dans les matériaux de construction, France, Grande-Bretagne (1760-1840)*, Seyssel: Champ vallon, 1995, pp. 217-18.
- [13] J.R. Perronet, *Description des projets et de la construction des ponts de Neuilly, de Mantes, d'Orléans & autres...*, Paris: Imprimerie Royale, 1782-1789, 2 Voll.
- [14] The information on the life of Eustache de Saint-Far come from documents preserved in the *Archives Nationales* of Paris, F/14/2153 and F/14/2318/1.
- [15] B. Hartmann-Just, (Note 2), p. 169.
- [16] Archives Nationales, F/14/2318/1, *Exposé des services de S. de Saint Far et notices des principaux travaux auxquels il s'est livré depuis 26 ans*, Apr. 6th 1791.
- [17] L.M. de Vegni, 'Osservazioni sulla lettera del sig. Morigia e continuazione del discorso sulle volte leggieri', *Memorie per le Belle Arti*, Mar. 1788, pp. LXVI-LXXIV.
- [18] Archives of the *Musée des Arts et Métiers* of Paris, H156, *Letter de C. Saint Far au C. De Trouville, son rapporteur, and Addition au Mémoire du Sr de Saint Far autour des construction légères et incombustibles avec des briques creuses*, Sept. 19th 1792.
- [19] H. Lemonnier, *Procès-verbaux de l'Académie royale d'architecture, 1671-1793*, Paris: E. Champion, 1920, Vol. 9, p. 156, note 1.
- [20] C. L. G. Eck, *Traité de construction en poteries et fer*, Paris: J.-C. Blosse (Carilian-Goeury), 1836, Vol. 1, p. 4; Q. de Quincy, *Dictionnaire historique d'architecture*, Paris: Libraire d'Adrien le Cleret Cie, 1832, Vol. 2, p. 295.
- [21] *ibid.*, p. 6.
- [22] L. Romano, 'Tra arte e scienza. Dal danno sismico alla sperimentazione di sistemi voltati 'leggeri' nel Regno delle Due Sicilie tra tardo Settecento e prima metà dell'Ottocento', (Ph.D Thesis, Università degli Studi di Napoli Federico II, 2018), pp. 325-351; L. Romano, 'Voûtes légères. La technique de construction en poterie creuse en France et en Italie aux XVIIIe et XIXe siècle', pp. 1179-1187, in G. Biennu, M. Monteil, H. Rousteau-Chambon (Eds), *Construire! Entre Antiquité et Époque contemporaine*, Proceedings of the 3rd Congrès Francophone d'Histoire de la Construction, Nantes 2017, Paris: Picard, 2019.
- [23] J.G. Legrand, 'Suite de l'analyse du troisième chapitre de Vitruve, sur les briques qu'il appelle *latera*, et que les Italiens nomment *mattoni*', *Journal des bâtiments civils et des arts*, n° 169, 23 Germinal An, X [Apr. 13th 1802], pp. 105-110.
- [24] Bibliothèque Nationale de France, Département des Estampes et de la photographie, VE-92-FOL, J.J. Lequeu, *Détail de plusieurs planchés de fer*, 1786.
- [25] J. De Joly, *Plans, coupes, élévations et détails de la restauration de la Chambre des députés*, Paris: Imprimerie d'Adrien le Clere, 1840, p. 17.

## *Fighting fires.*

### *Jean-Far Eustache de Saint-Far's contribution to the debate on fireproof constructions in France at the end of the eighteenth century*

- [26] Archives Nationales, F/14/2318/1, *Notices relatives au S. St Far, Ingénieur en Chef des Ponts et Chaussées, du Département du Mont Tonnerre*, Oct. 22nd 1804.
- [27] *ibid.*
- [28] J.F.E. de Saint-Far, 'Constructions. Au rédacteur du Journal des Bâtiments civils, des Monumens et des Arts', *Journal des bâtiments civils et des arts*, n°102, 9 Fructidor An. IX [Aug. 27th 1801], pp. 1-6.
- [29] *Ibid.*
- [30] J.B. Rondelet, *Traité théorique et pratique de l'art de bâtir*, Paris: chez l'Auteur, 1802-1810, Vol. II, pp. 279-297.
- [31] Thierry, 'Suite des idées d'un artiste sur la reconstruction de la Halle au bled, de Paris (I)', *Journal des bâtiments civils et des arts*, n°241, 1er nivôse An XI [Dec. 22nd 1802], pp. 5-9.
- [32] J .B. Rondelet, *Mémoire sur la construction de la coupole de la halle au bled de Paris*, Paris: chez l'auteur, 1803.
- [33] Archives of the *Musée des Arts et Métiers* of Paris, H156, *Lettre du Bureau de consultation des Arts et Métiers au Ministère de l'Intérieur*, Jan. 14th 1793.
- [34] J.F.E. de Saint-Far, *Constructions*, (Note 28) ; J.F.E. de Saint-Far, 'Constructions. Suite de l'article sur les Bois préparé, inséré dans le N° 102', *Journal des bâtiments civils et des arts*, n°103, 13 Fructidor An. IX [Aug. 31st 1801], pp. 1-6.
- [35] M.E., 'Des bois. Vues sur l'économie des bois. Emploi des briques creuses. Procédé pour améliorer le bois', *Journal des bâtiments civils et des arts*, n°137, 6 nivôse An. X [Dec. 27th 1801], pp. 27-30.
- [36] C. Inizan, *Plâtre. Sols et couvertures intérieurs du XIIIe au XIXe siècle*, Paris: éditions du Patrimoine, 2017, pp. 62-65; Romano, *Voûtes* (Note 22).
- [37] Bannister, iron, (Note 3); A.W. Skempton, H.R. Johnson, 'The first iron frames', *Architectural review*, Vol. CXXXI, n°781, Mar. 1962, pp. 175-186; S. Wermiel, 'The Development of Fireproof Construction in Great Britain and the United States in the Nineteenth Century', *Construction history*, Vol. 9, 1993, pp. 3-26; J. Campbell, *Brick. A World History*, London: Thames & Hudson, 2013, pp. 218-219; L. Romano, *tesi*, (Note 22), pp. 353-391.